TOWN OF YUCCA VALLEY PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES May 27, 2014

Chair Humphreville called the regular meeting of the Yucca Valley Planning Commission to order at 6:00p.m.

Commissioners present were Bridenstine, Drozd, Lavender, Whitten and Chair Humphreville.

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Chair Humphreville.

Commissioner Whitten moved to approve the agenda. Commissioner Bridenstine seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.

PUBLIC COMMENTS

1. Margo Sturges, Yucca Valley, said that she likes the Planning Commission using the workshop format.

With no further individuals wishing to speak, Chair Humphreville closed public comments.

CLOSE PUBLIC COMMENTS

1. WORKSHOP – HOME OCCUPATION PERMIT REGULATIONS

Chair Humphreville opened the public workshop on Home Occupation Permit regulations. Deputy Town Manager Stueckle provided background on the Home Occupation Permit regulations and an overview of the purpose of the workshop. Chair Humphreville recessed the meeting for the workshop at 6:09, and one hour was dedicated to round table discussion with members of the public and the Commissioners. At 7:10, after the table discussion, Chair Humphreville resumed the meeting and opened the floor to reports from the table discussions and individual public comments. Posters listing each table's findings were displayed, and forms on which individuals wrote their suggestions were also submitted to the Commission.

PUBLIC COMMENTS

- 1. Nalini Maharaj, Yucca Valley, said that she would like to see gun sales prohibited as a home occupation.
- 2. Margo Sturges, Yucca Valley, said that she appreciated the workshop process, and would like the public hearing on the ordinance to be delayed.
- 3. Mark Miller, Yucca Valley, said that he approves of the changes in the regulation that makes the process of acquiring a home occupation permit easier and clearer. He said that the intent of the revisions should be to make it easier not harder to do business in Yucca Valley. He said that the regulations should be administered equally and without prejudice,

and we shouldn't unfairly discriminate against some businesses just because they are unpopular.

- 4. Dennis Pask, Yucca Valley, said that he approves of the changes in the draft ordinances. He said that it is unfair that artists with a HOP aren't allowed to display art in their front yard when anyone else in town is able to.
- 5. James Walker, Yucca Valley, said that he appreciates the workshop process, and that he believes that the process should be directed towards the regulations as whole and not specific cases.
- 6. Fitz Koneig, Yucca Valley, said that he believes that home business should be limited only to equipment or structures normally found within the home. He also objects the Planning Commission being able to issue Conditional Use Permits. He also doesn't think the noise ordinance is sufficient.

With no further individuals wishing to speak, Chair Humphreville closed public comments.

CLOSE PUBLIC COMMENTS

Commissioner Whitten said that he appreciated the public coming out to participate. He said he wants a balanced approach to Home Occupation Permits. Property owners should be able to exercise their rights while respecting the rights of their neighbors. He believes that the Planning Commission need to work to fine tune the ordinance to make it a softer.

Commissioner Lavender said that some of the individuals he spoke with were concerned about the number of deliveries which might be made to some home occupations. He suggested providing some kind of public space for artists to use. He also said he was happy with the ordinance the way it was, but he would like to see gun sales prohibited.

Commissioner Drozd said that it was great to see so many people come out to participate. He asked staff if, under the current complaint driven process, complaints were made anonymously. Staff replied that complaints could be made either anonymously or not. Commissioner Drozd believes that it is important to keep neighborhood character, but also allow business. He said he like the graduated scale for different size lots. He said that home based business have been becoming more popular with the current economy. He also said that while different sized parcels should be treated differently, people on the same size parcels should be treated the same.

Commissioner Bridenstine also thanked everyone for coming out to participate. She agreed that we need a tiered system. Some business would not be appropriate for a multi-family zone, but would be appropriate on a five acre parcel. Someone on a five acre parcel who is operating a legal business, which is not effecting anyone, should be allowed the freedom to do so. She believes that we should be more concerned about illegal guns rather than legal, licensed sales. She also believes that that the concern about deliveries doesn't take into account the fact that trash trucks, which regularly travel these roads, weigh more than delivery trucks. Rather than creating nitpicky regulations, we should rely more on common sense. If you are causing a nuisance in your

neighborhood, your neighbors have the right to complain. There is a procedure in place for those complaints to be investigated and your permit possibly revoked. Having a clear procedure for addressing complaints is more important that a lot of overly specific regulation.

Commissioner Lavender said that plots that do not have maintained roads may create an issue.

Chair Humphreville asked staff to clarify the intent of the language prohibiting the storage or use of explosives or highly combustible or toxic materials beyond that permitted by the Building, Fire Code, or adopted restrictions. He pointed out that artists and welders use paint and material which may be combustible or toxic. Staff explained that the purpose of that section was to limit the amount of that kind of material to amounts more typically found in residential uses, so that we don't see the type of volume associated with large scale commercial operations. Humphreville suggested further clarification to that language. He also asked about the fee schedule, particularly the \$750 fee for the appeal process. Deputy Town Manager Stueckle explained that the fee structure was based on total cost recovery, but that staff would look at the fees. Chair Humphreville said that he would like to see some kind of language differentiating between commercial welding and art welding. He also though that allowing artists to display some art in their front yards is something the Commission should discuss. He also said that allowing 6 or 8 deliveries a year is reasonable, and he doesn't think that someone with a Home Occupation Permit should have greater weight restrictions than other property owners. He doesn't think gun sales should be prohibited; it is a legal and regulated business. He also believes that home occupations which are exempt from acquiring a permit are fine in multi-family zones, but an activity requiring a Home Occupation Permit should be prohibited.

RECESS

Chair Humphreville called a five minute recess at 7:45. The meeting resumed at 7:50.

PUBLIC HEARING

2. DEVELOPMENT CODE AMENDMENT, DCA 07-13 ARTICLE 3CEQA EXEMPTION, SECTION 15061

Deputy Town Manager Stueckle gave the staff report. He stated that there have been multiple meetings on this public hearing, and that the only outstanding issue is the pending answer from the Town Attorney's office regarding whether or not surface mining can be prohibited and that section removed from the regulations. Staff recommended that, after receiving any public comments, if there were no further questions from the Commission, the Commission not send the item forward to the Town Council until the full draft of the Code has been completed.

PUBLIC COMMENTS

None

CLOSE PUBLIC COMMENTS

MOTION

Commissioner Whitten moved that the Planning Commission finds that the project is exempt from CEQA in accordance with Section 15061 (b)(3) of the California Environmental Quality Act, and that the Commission recommends that the Town Council adopts the Ordinance, but delays forwarding that recommendation to the Council until the draft of the complete code is finished. Chair Humphreville seconded. The vote passes unanimously.

DEPARTMENT REPORTS

3. FIVE YEAR CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM

Project Engineer Qishta presented the staff report. He provided a brief explanation of the purpose of a Capital Improvement Plan. The Capital Improvement Plan is a short-range, five year plan, which identifies capital projects, provides a planning schedule, and identifies options for financing the program. Staff went over the capital projects identified in the plan presented to the Planning Commission.

PUBLIC COMMENTS

None

CLOSE PUBLIC COMMENTS

Chair Humphreville said that he was concerned about the implications of doing work on Black Rock Canyon road without also putting in flood control measures. Staff explained that the original estimate for repairs was over \$600,000, much of which was due to the cost of the flood control measures. The flooding issue is a serious concern, and engineering is currently working on solutions. Chair Humphreville is concerned that maintaining that road as a gravel road without additional flood control measures will cause problems. Chair Humphreville also said that construction of the Safe Routes to School improvements on only one side of the street is better than nothing.

Commissioner Whitten asked about tiered catch basins at Black Rock Canyon. Staff said that basins are probably not a practical solution in this case. Commissioner Whitten agreed that improving one side of Sage Avenue for Safe Routes to School is better than nothing, but suggested that some money be set aside in the future to improve the upper end of Sage Avenue. He also asked if we had ADA park facilities, particularly playground equipment. Staff replied that Miracle Field is specifically designed for ADA access and that Staff believed that the playground equipment selected for the Brehm Park is ADA accessible. He also suggested that the Town might look into Rino Snot, a soil stabilization and dust abatement product, for use on Black Rock Canyon Road to increase its durability.

Commissioner Bridenstine asked if the Town was actively looking for new grants, particularly any federal grants, to help provide future funding. Staff replied that the Town was.

Commissioner Drozd asked about the signal synchronization project. He asked if signs informing drivers that the lights are synchronized had been considered as part of that project. Staff said that they would look into it.

Commissioner Lavender had no comments on this issue.

MOTION

Chair Humphreville moved that the Commission find the project except from CEQA in accordance with Section 15378(b)(4) and Section 15061 (b)(3), and that the Commission recommends to the Town Council that they adopt the Five Year Capital Improvement Plan for Fiscal Years 2014/2015 through 2018/2019. Commissioner Bridenstine seconded, and the vote passed unanimously.

STAFF REPORTS AND COMMENTS:

Staff provided an overview of the status of current land development projects.

COMMISSIONER REPORTS AND REQUEST:

- 1. Commissioner Drozd thought it was great that everyone came to the meeting. The process shows that the Town listens to its residents. The Alleyway improvement is an example of something that was brought up by public comment in a meeting. Thanks to everyone for their hard work.
- 2. Commissioner Lavender thought the meeting was interesting.
- 3. Commissioner Whitten thanked staff and the Commissioners. He approves of the volunteerism he has seen. In honor of Memorial Day, he thanked the veterans for their service. He also thinks that workshops are great, and that they need to balance the Home Occupation Permit regulations to what is best for the community not just a small group.
- 4. Commissioner Bridenstine thanked staff and thanked the public for showing up. She said that they may not be able to solve all of the problems associated with Home Occupation Permit regulations, but it is a balancing act to try and solve as many as possible. It is important to have the public bring forth all the issues. The Commission will have to do their best.
- 5. Chair Humphreville said that a home occupation ordinance is not going to be able to resolve a dispute between two individuals. He believes that the Commission needs to get the Home Occupation Permit regulations done.

ANNOUNCEMENTS:

The next regular meeting of the Yucca Valley Planning Commission will be held on Tuesday, June 10, 2014.

ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:34

Respectfully submitted,

Viser Brukhn

Allison Brucker

Secretary